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RCN briefing: Motion on Statutory Instrument Education (Student Support) (Amendment) (No. 
2) Regulations 2018 (S.I., 2018, No. 443) (NHS Bursary)  
 

 This briefing outlines the consequences of removing the NHS bursary for undergraduate nursing 
students in England, and the planned removal of the NHS bursary for postgraduate pre-
registration nursing students.  

 
Summary  
 

 T%

 since the same time in 
March 2016,  with applications from mature students falling by 42%. ii  

 

 This is at a time when the nursing workforce is in crisis.iii The NHS in England has 
approximately 40,000 nursing vacanciesiv and a National Audit Officev (NAO) report on the social 
care workforce showed that the vacancy rate for nurses more than doubled between

have raised safety concerns 
relating to nursing shortages.viii 

 

 Sufficient levels of registered nurses are critical for the health and care system to 
maintain patient safety. When sufficient numbers of registered nurses are present, mortality 
rates reduce, quality improves and patients report better overall satisfaction.ix 

 

 The Health and Social Care Committee inquiry into the nursing workforce in England found that it 
must be expanded at “scale and pace” and that future projections of demand for nurses 
should be based on demographics and other demand factors, rather than on 
affordability”.x The Committee and other stakeholders agreed that the fastest and most 
effective route into registered nursing is through higher educationxxv and there are existing 
unused opportunities, such as fast-tracking graduates through a postgraduate route.  

 

 Plans by the Government to remove the NHS Bursary for postgraduate pre-registration 

 nursing students, on the basis of their unique  
characteristics and the opportunity this route offers to quickly  grow the nursing workforce to meet 
growing population need.   

 

 Nursing students need bespoke financial support if the Government is to meet its 
commitment to grow the nursing workforce and meet future population demand for health and 
care services. We have submitted a number of policy options to HM Treasury and the 
Department or Health and Social Care to support their work on higher education routes into 
nursing. However, we have received no formal response.  

 
 








